MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
FEBRUARY 22, 2008
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 22, 2008, BEGINNING AT 9:04 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui, regular meeting of the twenty-second
of February 2008 shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, GLADYS C.
BAISA, JO ANNE JOHNSON, WILLIAM J. MEDEIROS,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members of the
Council are present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Members, ladies and gentlemen of, of our County, welcome, good morning. This
morning's opening remarks is from our colleague from East Maui, Mr. Medeiros, so
would you please share with us your opening comments, please.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Medeiros.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to commencing, Members, the Chair would ask everyone to please
turn your phones off, or on the silent mode. The Chair will be enforcing decorum at
all times in this chambers.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with our agenda, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with testimony on ceremonial
resolutions. Prior to the convening of the meeting, we received three requests to
testify on ceremonial resolutions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. For those that will be testifying before the Council today,
these are your general ground rules. When your name is called, please come
forward to the podium. We allow you three minutes to speak.
At the beginning of your talk, we ask that first you state your name. If you are
representing an organization, we would ask that you share that information with us.
The, we have a timing system that is like any traffic light. When you start, the green
light goes on. At the two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light goes on which
means you have thirty seconds to conclude. Once the red light goes on, the Chair
will inform you that your time is up.
If you have additional comments you wish to share with the Council, for those that
have signed up prior to the start of this meeting, by our Council rules, we allow you
three additional minutes after all others have spoken.
Okay, stating that, the Chair would also mention that items on the Council's agenda
under County Communication is being referred to our standing committees for full
discussion and comments by the community as well as the committee, committee
members regarding the subject matter. Council will not be taking legislative action on
general communications today. Stating that, Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the
agenda.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Colin Hanlon. Mr. Hanlon will be followed by Maurice
Bajon. Both Mr. Hanlon and Mr. Bajon will be testifying on the resolution
congratulating Lalelei Isabella Mata'afa.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
MR. COLIN HANLON, BOYS AND GIRLS CLUB OF MAUI:
Council Chair Hokama, Councilmembers. My name is Colin Hanlon. I am the
Executive Director with the Boys and Girls Clubs of Maui and today there will be a
resolution to recognize Lalelei Mata`afa's accomplishments in the Pass, Punt & Kick
Program. And I want to thank you for taking the opportunity to recognize one of our
local youth's accomplishment in this national program.
It is a, it is, recognition is a critical part of giving our youth here on Maui a sense of
confidence. Lalelei competed in the national program which started here on Maui.
We had fifty youth, over fifty youth compete here on Maui and out of that, six of them
were able to go on to the State competition, which was held on the Big Island. And
out of those six, five were able to go to the Regional's in San Diego,
And each one of these steps is, is, is an accomplishment in itself and it creates
opportunity for our youth and that's why the Boys and Girls Clubs ... Pass, Punt &
Kick a few years back and started breathing some life into that program.
We also run Pitch, Hit & Run; and Youth of the Year Program; which are national
programs which create opportunity for youth specifically based around
accomplishment, which really does give our youth a sense of confidence.
We do these programs at the Clubs and we're able to do these programs due to the
relationship we have with the County of Maui and the wonderful parks that you guys
create in the, in the communities. And our relationship with Housing and Human
Concerns, another department of the County helps us with this and then, we're able
to create funding through, through a golf tournament which many of the people who
are sitting in this room supported us.
So I really wanted to thank each of you individually and the County of Maui in general
for helping the Boys and Girls Club create these opportunities. And I really wanted to
let everybody know that, that Miss Mata'afa is someone that we should all be very,
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very proud of. Comes from Maui and competes on a national stage and doesn't just
compete, but sets the standard. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hanlon. Members, any questions for the gentleman.
Okay, having none, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Maurice Bajon

MR. MAURICE BAJON, BOYS AND GIRLS CLUB OF MAUI:
Aloha everyone. I'm the Unit Director of the West Maui Boys and Girls Club, where
Lalelei is a member and I'm very happy and proud to be here today on her behalf.
And I want to tell you a little bit about her. She's one of our great members, she's
actually one of the four kids from West Maui to go to Hilo and compete in the State
competition. West Maui is a bit of a hot bed for Punt, Pass & Kick.
Three of those kids that went to Hilo went on to go to San Diego and compete in the
regional competition. And, Lalelei, of course was number one in the nation for a
period of time, went to a national competition in Indianapolis and is a national
champion in Punt, Pass & Kick.
I only know her since September, but what I know is that she's a winner. She's a
winner not only on the football field, but she's a winner in life. And, we have great
hopes for her.
I want to thank her because she started a movement. She excelled in a sport
dominated by boys. And there's a day that sticks out in my mind when she came
back from San Diego. We were all playing flag football, me and some boys and she
wanted to join us. And, because she joined late, she had to be a wide receiver. And
the team she was on was losing and I told the boys, you might want to put her at
quarterback; she is number one in the country. Derek Sheehans just dropped to the
ground. They let her be quarterback and she led the team to win.
And it's that kind of attitude and it's that kind of perseverance that started a
movement. And I know countless boys and girls around Maui will follow Lalelei and
join this competition and being able to have an opportunity to go to the mainland and,
and experience things.
And, I'm just really proud of her. I'm really proud of her family, but I'm also really
proud of being part of Boys and Girls Club because we were part of that dream with
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her. And, and it's just something that can't be taken away from her or from me for
just, just being part of it. Thank you, Latelei.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. That was Mr. Bajon, Members.
Mr. Clerk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Calling Skippy Hau. Mr. Hau will be testifying on the resolution
"RECOGNIZING 2008 AS THE INTERNATIONAL YEAR OF THE REEF".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. SKIPPY HAU, DEPARTMENT OF LAND AND NATURAL RESOURCES, DIVISION OF
AQUATIC RESOURCES:
Hi, good morning, everybody. I know there was a lot said about the International
Year of the Reef and as an islander, we always pay attention to the environment and
not just the reefs, the beaches, the oceans.
I think what I wanted to bring up and I kind of made a note for me and it was that
when we're growing up here, a lot of times we take for granted, so what I'd like to
recommend everyone, and, and, in this international year of the reef and that is I'd
like to recommend that we talk story to our moms, our dads, grandparents, and the
kupuna because what I was taught when I was young was to pay attention to the
environment. You know, look at the ocean, and pay attention as well as watch for
things that are happening, not just the beach, but also on the ocean.
And I know it happens, because I see it every once in a while in the news that is
maybe, they're looking, but what it is, is we as residents here, we take that extra
caution and we're looking at who else is in there. We also have visitors that come
here. But in case anybody needs help, we're going to go and help. But again, it's not
that we're saying oh go and look and watch for somebody and you're going to go
save somebody, but in case somebody needs help, we will go and help because we
know that area. A lot of times we have a lot of visitors that come here.
What I also wanted to mention was that in talking story, I guess, now that I'm older, I
guess when I was a kid and stuff, it's like when I do talks with the school kids. A lot
of times, they really aren't ready to listen. You know, we kind of have taken things for
granted and unless they're ready to listen, and then we'll explain certain things to
them, so the same thing, I'd like to recommend people talk with the elders, the
kupuna, or your parents. And they know a lot of things, or they remember good, I'm
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talking good old days, when they had a lot of stuff, a lot of fish. When you used to go
crabbing, things like that.
I guess one of the things I'd also like to mention, I . . . good news and this is about,
we do it, fishing regulations. I work for the Division of Aquatic Resources and we
regulate fishing. But there was a fisherman, a Richard Kusunoki, this is back in 1985.
The reason that we have ago is because he took the time, went out to the public, got
a petition together and petitioned the State to make sure that we don't have
commercial sale of ago. We wanted it for people to be able to consume . . . When I
talk with him after it got passed, he told me he wanted to see that the elders, the
senior citizens and the kids still be able to pick ogo in Kihei. And to this day, I'm
sorry, Mr. Kusunoki has passed away, but he's like I said, he, he did this one thing
and I remember till today, and I'd like to recognize him for that. And we have ogo in
Kihei because of what he did.
Thank you. I'm sorry I went over.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, that's okay, Mr. Hau. Thank you very much. Members, any
questions for Mr. Hau? Mr. Hau did mention he is the, part of the Division of Aquatic
Resources of the State Department of Land and Natural Resources. Having none,
Mr. Hau, we thank you for your testimony this morning.
MR. HAU: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with ceremonial resolutions.
The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 08-13
CONGRATULATING LALELEI ISABELLA MATA'AFA,
WINNER OF THE NATIONAL FOOTBALL LEAGUE PEPSI
PUNT, PASS & KICK COMPETITION
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have a motion made by Ms. Johnson, seconded by
Ms. Anderson to adopt the resolution.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair, may we please have the Clerk read the
resolution throughout.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I just can't tell you how proud I am not
only of Lalelei, but of her family because I have know Sophie and Sama for years
and it just amazes me that having a large family they give such incredible attention to
their children. Their children really are the first thing in their family and I think
because Lalelei's had that support network and plus the support of her other siblings,
she just has been a shining example to all of the kids, not only in their family, but to
all of the children really in Maui County and in the State of Hawaii.
Just to look at this accomplishment and to know that I knew her when she was just a
little baby in her mother's arms and to know that she has come to really bring such
kind of national recognition. She's such a talented caring young lady and I, I really
believe that she is just the best example of what Maui has to offer.
Our youth are no slackers and the parents who really have raised these youth are to
be congratulated because not only Lalelei but other parents who participate in this
competition, you know, they support their kids and they do it sometimes at the
expense of other things in their lives.
So for me personally, I just cannot say enough, I mean, I'm surprised that my buttons
are still on because I feel like they're bursting. They are just such a wonderful family
and Lalelei, you are just such a great little girl and I just think you will go on to do
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wonderful things and continue to serve as a role model for other youth in our
community. So, I love you guys and congratulations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, further discussion on the motion before you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I also would like to offer my congratulations to Ms. Mata'afa. I think she is not only
shown us as a young lady and as an athlete, but as a student. And I think when you
can have your family's support, a organization like the Boys and Girls Club, your
siblings as well as the community behind you, the skies the limit.
And, you know, I, I, I'm very proud to see another young lady, youngster from Maui
accomplish something that years past was almost unheard of. We weren't ever from
the neighbor islands expected to achieve these kinds of accomplishments. And
today is kind of like a, all girls day again, you know, I'm just beginning to feel that the
boys got to do something. Tell them to get moving. But, we'll honor someone else
later.
But Ms. Mata'afa, I am very proud to call you Maui's own. And to beat the boys in
the eight and nine year old, to actually accomplish what the girls in ten-eleven year
old division, really, an all around young lady that makes Maui proud. And from my
family to yours I say congratulations, keep up the good work. We'll follow you and
you could be the first young lady to play in the NFL.
I know everybody's looking like crazy, but it's possible. The barrier will be broken
some day and you may be the one to do it. So, my best wishes to you.
Thank you, Chair for allowing me this moment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I want to also send my congratulations to Lalelei. This is quite an accomplishment for
a fourth grade student. And I think it's worthy to note that not only did she bring
home this national award for girls eight to nine years old, of which I guess in the
whole competition, there were 32 million students participating nationwide. I don't
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know how many in her division were, but, must have been in the millions. So that's
quite an accompla--accompla--accomplishment for her to bring home that award.
But I think it's even more astounding when you recognize that she's an honor student
and she carries a 3.8 grade point average. So that means she's dedicating an awful
lot of time to studies as well as to her sports endeavors, which also includes a
five-time championship, State championship in wrestling. So she very well could end
up in the NFL.
So this is really just an astounding young lady, all around scholar athlete and she is
certainly to be congratulated and also her parents and the Boys and Girls Club for all
the support that they have given her.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
Well I certainly have to weigh in on this moment where it's girl's day. I really want to
congratulate Lalelei and her family because I know it's a family affair whenever a
child does as well as she does. It's because they have the support of a loving and
supportive family, so congratulations to all of them.
And you know while others may be thinking about the NFL, I'm thinking bigger. You
know today there is no limit on the accomplishments that a woman, a girl can think
about. And who knows, kiddo, you go girl, maybe it's the White House.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further discussion?
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And you know this young lady is something special. And, I, I want to especially
congratulate her parents because it, it's the parents that help motivate and, and
inspire their children. And for this young lady to do what she's done already at this
point in life is nothing short of incredible. And I know it's been talked about that they,
people want to see her play in the NFL, but first I want to see her play for UH, I mean,
I want her to stay home here first, you know.
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But, it's, it's just amazing what she did at this level. I, I, as a former school teacher
myself, I can certainly appreciate our stu--young student athletes maintaining their
academic standards as well. So it's incredible and what she did to win and remaining
cool under pressure is really something that's an incredible accomplishment so
congratulations to you, Lalelei and also to her parents and family and friends. Great
job and thank you for representing Maui so well.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other comments by the Members?
I would just say, I also think that her academic achievements is something we should
all be proud of. This is a well balanced young lady obviously, so we need to
nonetheless, also congratulate the parents. You know, it says something about her
home environment where she can excel in very different doctrines and, and sport
endeavors.
And it's interesting what you had envisioned her future, I know my envisionment after
listening to all of you and the resolution was that this is a potential Olympian, a gold
medal Olympian in various athletic doctrines because of her various skill levels.
So, obviously this young lady has a lot choices in the future and we ask that the, her
support continue to nurture her and provide her the environment to continue to
succeed because we know of the many pitfalls that can happen to our young people
and how it damages not only their lives, but their family's lives.
So we also again thank the nurture, environment that she has been provided. And I
thank you the Members, for providing opportunities through various programs, such
as the Boys and Girls Club of Maui.
There being no further discussion on the motion before you, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr, Chair. Could we please have Lalelei, her family
and the members of the Boys and Girls Club come forward to receive the resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. If they would please join the Members on the Chamber floor.
Okay, Ms. Johnson, Ms. Johnson, if you would please do the introductions on the
Council's behalf.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and right now I know Sophie has to get to work, she
really took off time from her job and I just want to allow her the opportunity to speak
first.
And I just want to say one more thing. When I turned on the television and I saw
Lalelei, and the fact that she was from Lahaina, Maui, I had no idea. Sophie and her
family are so modest and so humble, that they never let any of us know, especially,
you know, our community that this was going to happen. So I could not have been
more surprised. So without further adieu, Sophie Mata'afa.
MRS. SOPHIE MATKAFA: Hello, everybody. I just want to tell you, I'm really proud of my
daughter as I am with all of my children. And, she works really hard for what she's
achieved and God gave her the strength and also the abilities that she has. We only
can guide her but it all comes from her heart in the things that she wants to do.
Lalelei's name in Polynesia means everything good, everything beautiful under the
sun. And then her Italian name Isabella means she's a beauty. And Lalelei really
lives up to both those names and I just see more good things to come for her.
And with the Boys and Girls Club's support, which has been phenom—phenomenal
for these kids, and also the County grants in previous years to help these kids
achieve that, if it wasn't for that grant money, having seven children at home, my, my
children and some of the children would never get to the regional's, which is the
biggest part of getting to the national levels.
We're so far away from the California and West Coast where the regionals take
place. We're given one weeks notice that they made that top level to move on. And
in five or maybe four days we need to get the airfare and the rooms and the people
together that are willing to go with the Boys and Girls Club, and the funding is just not
there.
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And so I'm really grateful because my daughter would not have achieved even

getting to the regional level both times without the help of the Boys and Girls Club
and how they hustle to get the funds last minute, which is really hard. So, any
corporate members out there that want to take part in this fundraising for these
events that the Boys and Girls Club have, I think that it, you know, it's worth it. Our
kids are not making it to the level because the fundraising is so hard to do at the
short notice that they're giving.
So, help the Boys and Girls Clubs out and the clubs that help your children because
a lot of times the parents, for whatever reasons are not able to come up with that last
minute call to get that kid on the plane and get her where she needs to go. And so I
thank whoever has sponsored the Boys and Girls Club and the County programs to
make this available for my children. We're really grateful to God and we're really
grateful that our family is intact in such a world as we have today. And, thank you,
Lalelei.
MS. LALELEI MATKAFA: Thank you guys, for the award. I want to thank the Boys and
Girls Club for supporting me and getting me to where I needed to go. And I'm going
to try again next year and win it again.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and I think that either Colin or Maurice would just like
to say something. Thank you very much, Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. COLIN HANLON: Again, I, I just want to say that we're, we're absolutely filled with
pride for, for Miss Mata`afa and for, for the community. And her, her Mom got up and
spoke about the funding and I want to let you guys know that our operational funding
that we get from the County helps to, to pay for the staffing to run these programs.
And then we use unrestricted funding that we fundraise, you know, through special
events like our golf tournament and stuff. And, urn we have Mr. Victorino; I want to
thank you personally for supporting the golf tournament, Mr. Hokama, Mr. Pontanilla
for playing in the tournament this year, That is where those unrestricted funds come
from, hopefully we can get all nine people in this room to come out next year.
And, and, Pass, Punt & Kick is, is a nationally sponsored Pepsi program. So
anybody who knows Mr. Takitani, can let him know that he, he can get involved
whenever he'd like.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you, Members. I really appreciate this and I know
the Mata'afa Family does too. Thanks so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, Mr. Clerk, let us continue with the Council's agenda,
please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record RESOLUTION NO. 08-13.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
RESOLUTION
NO. 08-14
CONGRATULATING BALDWIN HIGH SCHOOL'S
CASSY ISAGAWA FOR WINNING THE
SONY OPEN'S JUNIOR SKILLS CHALLENGE
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO APPROVE THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla for
the adoption of the resolution.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair, thank you. May we have the Clerk read
the resolution in it's entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Again, like my colleague, Ms. Johnson said earlier, I'm glad I took my jacket,
unbutton it, because buttons would be bursting at the seam. Because again, another
young lady who has made Maui and Maui County proud. Again, those in this room
who golf, can say a fifty foot putt, if you're Tiger, maybe, eh, the rest, yeah, that's,
yeah that's really difficult. But just her tenacity, her willingness to compete, being the
youngest member really has put her and put Maui County on the map when it comes
to golf.
We've all heard of the Michelle Wie's and, and many others that are out there, but
Maui has a fine group of youth golfers that one day will compete in the upper echelon
of the LPGA and maybe even in the PGA. Again, I see, saying this because their
golf, the golf game is one of those games that I truly believe men and women are
very, are separated by a fine line. And the fine line, as Chair can attest, and
Mr. Pontanilla and those golfers is maybe distance. But beyond that, it's a pretty
even game because putting, the short game, bunker shots, eh, it's skill, it ain't
strength any more.
And so I really believe Ms. Ishikawa (sic] would be one of those that one day can go
to that next level. Hopefully she'll go, and again like Member Molina said, stay at the
University of Hawaii, stay home, help us win a national golf championship, you know.
Bring that bacon home for us and then move on to the next level so that Maui
County, like many other, the other young lady before her, can continue to be proud of
our athlete.
And she's also a very good student too. So, again, when, you know the parental
support and her parents are here and I want to thank them, the coach, the
organization. You know when we have all of these things in place, our children have
a facet, a methodology to be, to participate and to continue to expand their, their
lives, the horizons that I'd like to call it.
Because Maui County is small in it's own nature, but the real world is out there and
we're showing the real world, we're here. We can compete whether it's the spelling
bee, whether it's a golf, whether it's Punt, Pass & Kick, I don't care what, Maui is
second to no one. And I'm proud of our children, I'm proud of our people. And for
Gassy and her family, her coach, and the school, thank you very much for giving
Maui something else to be proud of.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, any further discussion on the

motion before you?

Well, just being an uncle of another athlete at Baldwin, I would say "Go Bears!"
If there be no further discussion by the Members, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Chair if I may ask Ms. Ishikawa [sic] and her family
to come up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, if you would please join us on the Chamber floor, we'd be very
happy to share this moment and of course I see Coach Rego, so if Coach Rego
wants to come down also, please come forward.
Okay, Mr. Victorino, we'll give the Members a few moments to return to their seats.
Before Mr. Pontanilla returns, you know, for Mr. Mateo and myself we just have
problems passing the windmill on the first putt, putt hole.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO. I wasn't sure what he was referring to. I don't have a
problem with that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Different kind of courses out there in golf land, and you know, for us we,
we have the hard time with the windmills and those other obstacles.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Chair, I'm not as blessed as you are as far as
talent with the golf game. But I learned one thing, the object is to put this ball into
that, that, that little hole and I haven't done it very well so keep trying.
Like Mr. Mateo, we keep getting better at it.
Okay, at this time I'd to call on Cassy's coach to say a few words about Cassy and on
her dedication to the sport.
COACH BRENDA REGO: Thank you
I just want to say how proud I am of Cassy. Gassy came to me at the age of ten and
started taking some lessons. She won several tournaments besides this, big
tournaments. She won the Tournament of Champions with the Hawaii State Junior
Golf Association at the age of ten, or in the ten and under age division. Last year she
won it again in the next division. She's gone to the mainland and played in her first
tournament this past summer on the mainland and placed, I believe fourth in her first
tournament on the mainland.
So she has a great future in front of her in, you know, just continuing on, working
hard. She does play very hard, practices very hard and you know, being on the
Baldwin team, as a freshman, I think she's probably the top junior there. She hits the
ball very far, she has a lot of talent and just by hard work and dedication, I think she's
going to go a long way.
Thank you for your support.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
And now, Cassy, if you say a few words, but before you say a few words, I have
something special for you. I have a golf ball here, but this ball, this is just not a golf
ball, Shane Victorino signed it for you. So he's not much of golfer by the way, I got to
be honest with you. But I tell you what, he, I played with him once up in St. Louis.
The thing I can say about baseball players, they can hit the ball a ton. I mean they
got this distance, the, the middle game and the punting [sic] no problem, but the
distance. So he said to make sure I give this to you so Gassy this is for you from
Shane.
MS. GASSY ISAGAWA: I would just like to say thank you Councilman, Mr. Victorino and
the whole County Council for everything. Also I'd like to thank my parents for
supporting me and my Coach, because if it wasn't for them I wouldn't have came this
far. So I just wanted to say thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, thank you very much. And I, I can see this young
lady is very grounded, knows where she's going to go with the support of her parents,
this community, her coaches. You going to go a long way Cassy, so best of luck and
god speed,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Okay, thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Clerk, let us continue with the agenda, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record RESOLUTION NO. 08-14.
RESOLUTION
NO. 08-15
RECOGNIZING 2008 AS THE
INTERNATIONAL YEAR OF THE REEF
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have a motion made by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Molina
for the adoption of the resolution.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. I would request that the Clerk
read the resolution in it's entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. I intentionally, you know,
connected my opening remarks to this and so yield to my colleagues if they have

any further comments. Mahalo.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to thank Mr. Medeiros for his wonderful opening remarks regarding our reefs
as well as this resolution. And the timing couldn't be better that we're recognizing our
reefs and we're also considering legislation for a plastic bag ban.
And as many ocean recreational users will tell you, they're seeing the plastic, the
debris that was mentioned in the resolution out there. It, it impacts the reefs, it
impacts the, the marine life out there. And I spoke to a couple of DLNR people and
they're saying that you know, debris such as plastic and other things affect the
engines of the jet skis and boats and so forth.
So, this is something very important we need to recognize. Our reefs and how
important it is culturally and scientifically and even economically. How it, it is all
connected and is so important to our community here in Hawaii.
So, I think the education efforts is so important to make everybody aware of the

importance of our reefs. So again, I want thank Mr. Medeiros for bringing this
resolution to light here before us today and to our community.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I also would like to say that it really becomes our responsibility as a community, so I
ask those who are listening, I ask those who live in this community to take that
proactive step like Mr. Medeiros said earlier. We need to (a) do our share and
(b) even go one step further, if you see opala on the beaches, opala, pick it up so
that it doesn't get into our oceans.
Do the things that are necessary because for every little thing we do, there is a
positive reaction that occurs. You know, when we don't, or we ignore it, that's the
negative and that's what we've seen too much of where we, where, we've become a
society of me instead of we.
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And this is one of those examples that if we don't start together, doing what we can
do as individuals, not just as government, not just as a organizations as stated in
here, but as individuals, the impact will be devastating in a very short time.
And we've done many studies, Ms. Anderson in her Water Resource Committee has
brought forth studies from DLNR and others and we can see the residual, not only of
plastic, and, and opala, but of injection wells and others. So, our responsibility as
individuals, as a government, and as a community, our world community to ban
together, starting today and going forward every day to do the best we can because
as I've said many times, once lost, it never returns.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair and thank you to Member
Medeiros for bringing this resolution forward.
I wish I could be all happy about it, but I'm, I'm not, I'm very disturbed because I think
some times, you know, when you have to face reality, it can be very sobering. And
so I'm going to kind of pop the bubble a little with some statistical data that I think we
need to be aware of.
You know, in 1998, it was also the International Year of the Reef and I remember
celebrating it here in these Council Chambers and when these, this body at that time
also had a resolution. I think we adopted our beach management plan at that time.
We had a lot of focus on management of our beach resources.
So here we are ten years later and I want to share with you some sobering facts.
The Department of Aquatic Resources along with a partnership with the Hawaii Coral
Reef Initiative has completed a ten year study and the results of that study in bringing
this, this issue home to Maui is devastating.
They have studied nine sites on the West and South shores of Maui from Honolua
Point to Kanahena Point and what they've found in this ten year study of annual
surveys of the coral reef cover on these nine selected sites is that five of the sites
have had dramatic decline in coral cover, resulting in nearly twenty-five percent of all
the living coral lost in that period of time. In less than ten years, Mr. Chair, it's
shocking. And in some of these areas, it's even more than that. And I just want to
throw out some statistics so that the sobering facts will ring true for people.
In Honolua, which their coral cover, Honolua Bay has gone from forty-two percent to
nine percent in ten years. And this area is exceptional in the study in that it's not due
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to algae cover, so therefore the study's conclusion is that it's from sediment runoff.
Too much sediment running into the Bay settling on the reef, killing off the reef.
Most of these declining reefs are due to human impact, and direct, directly resulting
from wastewater injection wells and high nutrient load, and runoffs. That would be
from fertilizers. So, they're attributing at least forty percent of that decline from
injections wells, the rest of it from runoff.
And also Members, from the loss of our grazing reef fish. The reef fish eat the algae
to keep it from killing the coral. We have lost a high percentage of our reef fish and
so that we don't have those herbivore fish grazing anymore on the algae, which
allows the algae to take over.
Kahekili Point in Lahaina, down from fifty-five percent coral cover to thirty-three
percent coral cover.
Olowalu used to be the most pristine reef system we had on the West side, it's now
down from forty-three percent cover, to thirty-six percent cover.
And most shocking of all, Maalaea Bay down from fifty to seventy-five percent coral
cover in the Bay to only eight percent coral cover.
So, we need to say, do more than just recognize the International Year of the Reef,
we need to take proactive measures to stop this rapid decline of our coral cover in
the County of Maui and needless to say Statewide.
I have actually taken a small step in that direction in requesting funding from the
Federal government to help address the problem we have in Maalaea Bay. I see it
as critical. The study said that there is a total system collapse in Maalaea and I, I just
want to read into the record, Mr. Chair, a closing statement in this study:
"Given the trajectories of decline over the last seven to thirteen
years, it is evident that substantial deterioration can occur rapidly.
If steps are not taken to return conditions to those in which corals
can thrive, it is nearly certain that additional reefs will reach the
state of Maalaea. Recovery of herbivore, herbivore stocks may be
part of the solution at some locations, but without other steps to
reduce land-based impacts there is unlikely to be substantial
recovery across the island's reefs."
So it's up to all of us, not just those people using the beaches, it's, it's up to all of us
as decision makers to make sure that we're making decisions that won't acerbate this
problem, that will have, in fact help to reverse it.
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And I would like to put in a plug for a bill that's before the Senate on Monday that
would limit the amount of reef fish that can be taken by collectors, aquarium
collectors. This industry has grown exponentially without any controls whatsoever
and that's one of the reasons we have lost so many of our reef fish, who keep down
the algae and help protect our coral.
And, one last comment, Mr. Chairman. You know, its not just important to have a
beautiful reef system for the, the health of the near shore waters and the marine fish,
if you, that frequent the reef system. Those little tiny fish provide food for the next
size fish, which provide food for the next size fish. So it affects our whole fishing
industry when the reefs deteriorate.
But the coral also on those reefs over time, that coral is what produced our beaches,
the coral breaks down over time and provides the sand that replenishes our beaches
on an ongoing way over decades of time.
So, this is a critical, critical problem that we face and we need to bring it to the
forefront, we need to name the problem, we need to address the solutions. And so I
thank Member Medeiros for bringing forward this resolution and allowing us to bring
this issue top of mind to everyone who's listening.
Those of you who want to help, please contact your Legislature. Senate Bill 3225 will
be heard Monday morning in the Senate Ways and Means Committee. So you can
supply testimony to them to help get this bill passed.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I think that Ms. Anderson as well as other
Members, and particularly the opening comments that were made by Member
Medeiros who introduced this resolution in recognizing the importance of our coral
reefs is, is really educational in nature.
In terms of the celebration, I, I agree with Member Anderson. We have a lot to; I
guess mourn as well as celebrate. But all the decisions that we make, everything
that we do here is really going to impact, you know, the coral reef, whether its the
issue of our plastic bags, whether its the issue of fish feeding, when you go diving,
when you clean your car and wash it, and just the drain water, where it goes.
Every action that we take, even this Council, when we approve development in
shoreline areas that may negatively impact the reef areas, we all have an opportunity
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to make that positive difference. And for me, Mr. Chair, having lived in a, you know,
my, my previous home used to be in the U.S. Virgin Islands and just to show my
ignorance when I used to go out snorkeling, it was beautiful. You would look at 'urn
all of these gorgeous reef fish and the colors and the squirrel fish, and the parrot fish,
it was just brilliant.
And, I had an opportunity maybe about two years after there was a hotel constructed
and there was also another storm event that took place, I had an opportunity to
snorkel again in that area and almost all the things that used to be there, just within a
short period of time, were gone. And for me, I did not understand the impact that
both Mother Nature through the storm events and also the impacts of what man
does, how devastating that can be.
And so for me I just really believe we have an opportunity to educate the public about
what they can do. And I'm sad to say that the reef cover that was once so prevalent
in West Maui and I'm sure in South Maui, I've seen some of it in West Maui.
The people that are diving in those areas have reported back to me that as much as
the Planning Commission tries by imposition of conditions that would limit the amount
of runoff and best management practices, as much as those conditions are meant to
mitigate the negative impacts, they are doing absolutely nothing to protect our
ecosystem.
And when the reef goes, shoreline erosion accelerates because Members, the only
thing that's between us and the ocean that really gives us any buffer zone is that reef.
So, I just caution all of us to do whatever we can to be ever mindful that every action
we take, there is a type of ripple effect that goes out into our community and can
affect things that sometimes we don't really think about. So I thank Mr. Medeiros for
bringing this forward.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, if you wish to have the, this subject matter, then
send a communication, we can refer this to the appropriate committee for the
appropriate discussion.
We're on a ceremonial resolution "RECOGNIZING 2008 AS THE INTERNATIONAL
YEAR OF THE REEF". Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Was that an offer for you to send this subject matter
because I would request-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I'm saying that you can send to me a communication for posting-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, I'll do that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --subject matter. Any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye,"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. I, I'd request the allowance of
bringing down three recipients of this resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And I'd like to bring down Kate Zolezzi, General
Manager, Maui Ocean Center; Kimokeo Kapahulehua, President, 'Ao `ao 0 Na Loko
I 'a 0 Maui; and Skippy Hau, Aquatic Biologist with the State Department of Land
and Natural Resources.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros, if you would please, on behalf of the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
And before I bring them up to say a few words, I just want to make some additional
comments that, you know, our ancestors, the host culture of these islands came by
ocean, by canoes and understood the importance of the coral reefs and caring for it.
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We hear a lot of phrases used in Hawaiian, keiki o ka 'aina, malama ka 'aina, and
those were not empty words. Those were very serious words about taking care of
things. And, the aina, even though we, we look to it in modern day Hawaii as the
land, actually aina means everything. Aina is want feeds you and that's what the
word means.
We, now in this day and age are the caretakers, the stewards of our natural
resources, including our coral reefs. And just share one very interesting story. In
Wailuanui, which is next to Keanae, there is a Catholic Church there. There is
actually two. And one church, the history of that church is that the community wanted
to build this church in Keanae, but they had no coral on the beaches to use as mortar
to put the rock walls together. So the community prayed and one day, no one knows
how, but the entire ocean, beaches along Wailuanui and Keanae were filled with
white coral. And with that coral they built that church.
So we can see that when the coral is in the ocean, it's a living organism and we need
to respect and take care of it. But it is also a resource for people, when it dies, or
breaks off from storms and comes to the beaches.
So at this time, Mr. Chairman, without further adieu, the three recipients would like to
come up and just say a few words about their organization and their part of protecting
and preserving our coral reefs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. KATE ZOLEZZI: Good morning, aloha. I'm Kate Zolezzi, General Manager of Maui
Ocean Center. Maui Ocean Center was established in 1998, we're going to be
celebrating our ten year anniversary next munch—month in March.
All the things that we do at Maui Ocean Center are designed to educate. I think that I
am proud of the County of Maui, the Mayor and the Council for taking the
"International Year of the Reef 2008" as seriously as you are. It's true we had an
International Year of the Reef, ten years ago, have we really learned all the things
that we need in order to protect this precious resource? I'm not certain, but we still
have a chance.
I want to focus on some of the things that Maui Ocean Center is doing. We have
some special programs that we started just for this year. Our celebration lasts all
year long, in fact, we want it to last all decade long and for the rest of our lives. We
don't want this to just be a one year event.
So, we have started to open the aquarium at night, one month a year. It's rare, it's
unusual. We've had two successful night at the reef events, which is where we really
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focus along with our partners in education so nonprofit groups in the community, we
offer reduced admission and we really focus, we have microscope stations, we have
slide shows, we have presentations of coral spawning. It's really a learning
opportunity in a much more focused way then our normal self-guided tour. And we
are really heartened by the response of people that want to attend, who really want to
learn. It's amazing,
We're also taking the opportunity with some of our advertising campaigns to support
the Mayor's Task Force and the ten things that the task force has come up with that
all of us can do to save the reef. So we're switching our popular creature feature
recordings over to recordings by our own naturalist that will highlight for the public,
the ten things that all of us can do to save the reef. There's hundreds, but we'll be
focusing on the ten that the task force has agreed. We also have that on all our
collateral in the park.
Our own staff has taken on a section of the reef, just off Maalaea, just off MacGregor
Point to do regular cleanups on. I don't know how long it's been . . . diving in the
water out there but it is full of fishing line and fishing weight and things that are just
strangling the reef. Just this week we took over a hundred pounds off on one dive.
I think that, I would like to end by extending a special invitation to the Members of the
Council, I know you are all busy, but we'd be honored if you would take the time to
come out to visit Maui Ocean Center. I have left each of you two passes, please
bring a guest; these passes are also good at the "Night at the Reef' event. So
please come visit us. Come when you can, see what we, we are doing and we
appreciate your support.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. KIMOKEO KAPAHULEHUA: Aloha, Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers. My
name is Kimokeo Kapahulehua, the pelekikena for 'Ao 'ao 0 Na Loko I 'a. Our
nonprofit was organized in 1996 and established there to rebuild or revitalize the
ko'ie'ie loko i 'a. Revitalization using, using no mechanical equipment, just doing it
how it was in ancient time.
I just want to say that based on what we do ... is strictly being with cultural and
educational program, learning through the ahupuaa management system. With the
County and Hawaiian Tourism Authority help we were able to receive funds to do a
lot of educational materials. Our partnership with Hawaiian Island Humpback Whale,
the NOAA, the National Oceanic Atmospheric Administration, we share partnership in
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cultural, environment and in the reef and marine science. And, today there's mostly
every institution that we have here in Maui has come to the pond.
Five years ago we had a resolution passed the Legislature allowing a curriculum of
loko i 'a established by Pacific American Foundation, another nonprofit that allows us
in all the DOE schools and charter or private schools to have the curriculum in there
and having our fishpond as the venue. So our partnership with you and the State
and everybody else has really taken on that.
Recent high technology has been given our students being able to use how to
measure the quality of water, not only the quality of water, growth of seaweed,
establishing the different species that we have in the fishpond. So we appreciate
that.
At this time, in my closing, I would like to swing off to the island of Molokai has been
doing fishponds for thirty years. It was them that Walter Ritte brought over here, his
members to show us how to develop fishponds.
In addition that Molokai, which is one of our, our islands here, has 14,000 acres of
reef out there. One of the largest that we can have in the, in the system, in the
United States compared to the Barrier Reef, so, we definitely have a thing to look at
and support.
So, we thank you for this resolution. I accept this resolution in behalf of all the people
of Maui who has been continuing to malama the ocean. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. SKIPPY HAU: Oh, hello again. I'm Skippy Hau, I work for the Division of Aquatic
Resources in the, as an Aquatic Biologist.
I guess what I also wanted to add, I guess becoming an Aquatic Biologist, when I
grew up, like the kids that came in this morning, I was watching Jacque Cousteau
and that's what got me into studying fishes.
But working for the Division of Aquatic Resources, I know we talked about the
"International Year of the Reef" the first international year of the reef.
But in 1999, what happened was there were these coral reef initiative funds. Actually
from those funds, is what we started the monitoring program here on Maui. And so
we've continued to monitor that and with the help of University researchers.
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When we first started doing coral monitoring off of Molokini, we brought over students
from the Marine Option Program. University students to come over and we were
doing coral monitoring before the Coral Reef Initiative.
But after we did that, what I'm glad to say is that all these kids that came over as
students, or undergraduates, they've now gone on to get their Masters, and they're
now PHD's. And, Dr. Eric Brown, who we've continued to do his monitoring sites in
West Maui at Puamana and Honolua, he's now working as an ecologist with the
National Park System at Kalaupapa.
But we continue the monitoring because what I've seen, and I grew up on Oahu.
When I came here to Maui, I wanted to monitor because that's what everybody
asked. What's changing, what's happening, is it increasing, is it decreasing. But
we're not just looking at fish, we're looking at the coral reef ecosystem. We're
monitoring fish. We're looking inside the reserves, we're looking outside the
reserves. We're doing Benthic studies. We're doing work with other researchers so
it's been a very exciting time to work with other researchers from around the world.
But thank you very much for recognizing the reef.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman, mahalo for allowing the recipients to share
their thoughts with us and mahalo to my colleagues for supporting this resolution.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And Mr. Chair, I have your tickets for the Maui Ocean
Center.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you very much for that generous gesture.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION NO. 08-15.
Mr. Chairman, proceeding with testimony on agenda items. We have received three
requests to testify before the convening of the meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: First person to testify is Mr. Warren Watanabe. Mr. Watanabe
will be testifying on County Communication No. 08-61. He will be followed by
Thomas Fairbanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Watanabe.

MR. WARREN K. WATANABE, MAUI COUNTY FARM BUREAU (testifying on County
Communication No. 08-61):
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Members of the County Council. I'm Warren
Watanabe, Interim Executive Director for the Maui County Farm Bureau.
The Maui County Farm Bureau has strong concerns regarding the proposed bed and
breakfast ordinance, while strongly supporting the proposal for conditional use
permits.
Maui County Farm Bureau strongly supports operations associated with agriculture
that, that expand the revenue base for our farmers and ranchers. Operations within
the agricultural district must be firmly based in agriculture with a majority of the
income, barring--barring force majeure instances. In many cases, these secondary
sources of income will carry the farm or ranch over during hard times.
The secondary occo--occupation must be reviewed as accessory--it cannot be the
primary source of income while the, with the farming or ranching as the obvious
secondary use. If this is the case, that particular lot should be reclassified as a rural
use, not agricultural.
We have strong concerns about the proposed language regarding bed and breakfast
operations in the agricultural district. The proposed income requirements clearly
place the B&B as the primary use of the land.
Maui's agricultural groups struggled with the income requirements of, in the ag defi-ag definition exercise. The proposed 2,500 income requirement addressed large
ranching operations with lands that can only support a few cattle per acre. We
acknowledge that clarification within this definition will probably necessary.
Expansion of permitted uses within the ag district without clear connection to
agricultural uses has created various challenges. Farm Bureau is very sensitive that

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 22, 2008
Page 29

this not continue. This is an opportunity to carefully consider the ramifications of the
proposed language and investigate whether there will be unintended consequences.
We respect--respectfully urge a clear interpretation of Chapter 205 regarding
residential establishments within the ag district to guide all of us in decision making.
For the interim, we strongly support the proposed language in Chap--Chapter 19.40
Conditional Use Permits.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Any questions of clarification on testimony
provided? With none, Mr. Watanabe, thank you very much for your testimony today.
Mr. Clerk,
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thomas Fairbanks. Mr. Fairbanks will be testifying on
Committee Report No. 08-32. Mr. Fairbanks will be followed by Thomas Croly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. THOMAS FAIRBANKS (testifying on Committee Report No. 08-32):

Sorry, haven't, haven't been on them, very few days. Not to good at it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Take your time, take your time.
MR. FAIRBANKS: Okay, I'm test--good morning, Council Chairman and Councilmembers.
Thank you for giving me this opportunity to be here today.
I just really today just wanted to thank everybody who's helped us through this
process starting with the Planning Department who probably doesn't get recognition
very often. But we've been working with the Planning Department on this project
since 1996, just twelve years almost exactly today. And so I just wanted to thank
them.
I wanted to thank all the, the Councilmembers for their support in this particular
group, but also those Council, past Councilmembers in 1998 and 2000 when we had
to go before you before. And now we've gotten this far, so I just wanted to thank you
all for that and just appreciate that we're having this opportunity today to come before
you again for the first reading. So thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Fairbanks. Any questions for the gentleman, Members?
If not, thank you very much for your testimony this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thomas Croly, testifying on Committee Report No. 08-32.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. THOMAS CROLY (testifying on Committee Report No. 08-32 and County
Communication No. 08-611:

Aloha, Council, Council Chair. My name is Thomas Croly and I'm here today to
express my thanks as well, to the Land Use Committee for their long day at work on
February 6, that resulted in today's agenda item 08-32, granting the conditional
permit to Janice and Tom Fairbanks to continue to operate their bed and breakfast.
This, as Tom pointed out was the culmination of five years of, of, of work on this
particular permit and a difficult process for, to finally get their particular bed and
breakfast in full compliance with all the County zoning laws.
I want to point out that there's scores of other B&B's who would like to be in that
position and who long for the day that, that they will be able to, to thank the Council
as Tom just did,
In communication item 08-61 today, the Planning Director is transmitting a package
of proposed bills aimed at regulating the entire vacation rental industry. I want to
thank the Planning Department and the, all the citizen volunteers of the three
planning commissions for their work on these bills up to this point. I'm here to remind
the Council that there is much work left to be done if these bills are to be effective in
regulating this industry.
As Warren pointed out there's more discussion that needs to happen, For example,
one of the proposed bills calls for the prohibition of the conditional permit as a means
of permitting a vacation rental or a B&B. If this bill were adopted as presented, how
would the Fairbanks or any of the other eleven vacation rentals who currently operate
under a conditional permit renew at the expiration of their permits? And what would
happen to the seventy or so permit applications that are on file with the Planning
Department? These are just a few of the questions that we have to answer.
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Another of the bills in the communication is the revised Bed and Breakfast ordinance.
This bill contains many good changes that would help streamline the process and
allow it to apply to a broader range of applicants than our current Bed and Breakfast
ordinance. But this bill still will need some very key amendments to become an
effective ordinance to regulate the, this segment of the, of the vacation rental
industry.
I've already met with several of you folks over the past few months to discuss
solutions to the crisis in the vacation in--that the vacation rental industry now finds
itself. And I'm looking forward to working with each and every one of you and your
staffs over the next two weeks to gain a better understanding of the vacation rental
industry and the best way for us to regulate it.
I'm confident that we do have the basis in these bills for a fair and reasonable permit
process for island B&B's and vacation rentals, but we still need to work together to
hammer out the details that will result in an ordinance that will both protect our island
and encourage compliance across the board. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Any questions for the gentleman on testimony
provided this morning. Mr. Croly, we thank you for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the testimony of individuals
submitting requests prior to the convening of the meeting. We have one request from
an individual submitted after the convening of the meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Sandy Camou. Ms. Camou will be testifying on County
Communication No. 08-61.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. SANDY CAMOU (testifying on County Communication No. 08-61):

Good morning, everyone. This is actually my first time testifying so I'm a little
nervous, excuse me please. But I'm here to kind of provide you a face of someone
who actually is caught up in this whole kind of debacle of the permit process and to
kind of let you know how I got here and many other us, of people like me are in the
same position and at least you can see a face of a person who's really involved in
trying to solve the situation, so here I go.
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I'm here today because I believe it is important for you, our Council, to hear and
understand the seriousness of this vacation rental issue and how it is really affecting
families like ourselves. We are obviously not the only ones in this position; however,
there are so many people who fear to speak out, you know from repercussions.
I am a firm believer that the Council is extremely fair and very open minded, and it's
important to share these true life experiences with you since the future of so many
families really depend upon your decisions that you're coming up with very shortly.
In, well tell you our situation and how I came into this position. We decided to buy
a Bed and Breakfast about three years ago and we researched it thoroughly. Called
the Planning Department, and also the owners of the Bed and Breakfast at that point
in time stated that they had a legal, permitted Bed and Breakfast. When I called into
speak to Mr. Mike Foley, I was advised that the Bed and Breakfast was illegal, since
it's been permitted since 1986. Apparently nobody really checked the records and it
turns out it had a lapsed permit as of 2001.
This actually didn't come to light until after two years of trying to get the paperwork,
the, the Planning Department requested for us to attach the permit because of all the
records, have been through three past owners, all permitted before us. And once we
finally got those records, after hiring an attorney in August, it turned out that it
showed that the lapsed permit had happened in 2001. Unfortunately, we had got
called by Planning in July and was shut down before we even had that information
available.
So, that's kind of how we got into this situation that we are in, but I just want to really
impress upon you guys how important it is to try to get some sort of a enforcement
moratorium for those of us that are in this position. We really appreciate how hard
you guys have really hammered out this, to try to come up with some sort of
resolution and a, and a real workable permits process streamlining it.
When you talk to Planning Department, they still tell you it's at least eight months to
two years before even any of us can get through the complete process so by that
time it's going to be too late for all of us.
And right now, my family is currently in the situation where we're going to loose our
home in about a month or so. We have refinanced, credit cards, family, you know
borrowed family money, everything you could possibly think of, we have done to
survive. I'm sorry, I told you I was going to do this. But I'm here to give you a face
and I am willing to speak to out, and let you know there's real people being hurt and I
really appreciate you guys really taking the time to do this for us. And thank you very
much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Camou. Any questions on her testimony? With none,
Ms. Camou, thank you for your presence this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes testimony. I would note for the
record that we have received written testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, with no objections, we shall accept written
testimony for the regular meeting of February 22, 2008.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. With no objections, the Chair shall close testimony for
today's meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered,
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED
FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF THE RECORD
OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.

Norman W. Rizk & Susan D. Smith; and
Warren K. Watanabe, Executive Director, Maui County Farm Bureau.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we shall upon returning from recess commence with the
business. We shall stand in recess till 11:00 a.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:43 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:01 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Council shall reconvene it's regular scheduled meeting of twenty-two
February 2008.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
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The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
08-28

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 08-16 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE COUNCIL
CHAIR TO CONTRACT FOR AN AUDIT OF MAUI ECONOMIC CONCERNS
OF THE COMMUNITY, INC.", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-329, from the Council Chair, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 08-28 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to
adopt Committee Report 08-28. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
This committee report details Committee review and recommended approval of a
revised resolution authorizing the Council Chair to contract for an independent audit
or evaluation of Maui Economic Concerns of the Community, Inc., a nonprofit
organization that operates homeless shelters and rental assistance programs in
Central and West Maui.
Although the Committee deeply respects the agency's provision of much needed
services provided to our County's needy, there remains questions to, to the financial
and managerial viability of the agency to meet its commitments. It is the hopes that
the requested independent evaluation will assist both the County's understanding
and the agency in their efforts.
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Your Committee recommends passage of the revised resolution and filing of the
County Communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Further discussion on the motion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I was not in attendance at the meeting where
this was discussed. I did have an opportunity to watch a portion of the meeting and I
read the Committee Report. I agree that everyone who gets a loan should be fiscally
responsible, and I also agree that there have been challenges with regard to
repayment of the loan on the part of this particular entity.
I've also noted that in the past, when other agencies, and I believe it was Big
Brothers/Big Sisters had financial challenges, I'm not sure what we did in that
situation in terms of an audit. I'm, I know that we did provide additional funding to
them.
My only concern about the Committee Report is basically with a tone of the resolution
attached to it. Ordinarily I would say yes anybody that's misappropriated or
mismanaged funds, yes absolutely we should go after them and that's kind of the
tone of this particular resolution in my opinion.
I think that from what I could gather at the meeting, it was more; however, about
trying to help the agency to resolve its difficulties and to identify problems that may
exist with regard to either management or setting their rents at a realistic level.
I believe that prior to my coming on the Council, Ka Hale A Ke Ola had already
received, I believe the first loan, because I remember coming on and then learning
about later on that there had been this money that had not been repaid.
Subsequently, when Na Hale 0 Wainee was coming before us, that also was in the
form of a loan. What I've always fundamentally looked at has been if we believe in
the work that these agencies or entities that address the homeless are doing, and if
homelessness is a serious issue to us in this County, then we need to make it a little
bit more palatable to the communities and to the people that are affected by looking
at grants as opposed to loans.
Our West Maui community did provide support and funding for Na Hale 0 Wainee, so
from that perspective I think that was, you know, good that there was additional
income coming in. But whenever we have challenges in our community, and we've
seen people all over this County. I mean, look at the problems at our waterfront, so
homelessness is not going to go away. I hope that the thrust of this particular audit
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will focus on what we can do to bring this agency up into the realm of financial
viability.
But because I believe that it should have originally been a grant and not a loan, I am
not going to be supporting something that I fundamentally disagreed with from the
beginning and that was that this should have been an outright grant. I also do not
feel that the tone is helpful for me. I'd just take a different approach, one perhaps a
little bit different from other Members. I am sure this will pass, but I can't, I just can't
reconcile in my own mind some of the, I guess, some of the verbiage that's contained
in here and the fact that fundamentally if we're going to support homelessness, we
should look at grants as opposed to loans.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion, please
say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
ANDERSON,
BAISA,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have eight "ayes", one "no", Ms. Johnson, the motion is approved.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 08-16.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 08-29 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO, 23 (2008), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2008 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE
REVENUES — SCHEDULE OF REVOLVING SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL
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YEAR 2008, FOR LAND ACQUISITION, APARTMENT B, MONTANA BEACH
CONDOMINIUM, PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and
2.

That County Communication No. 08-4, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 08-29 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to
adopt Committee Report 08-29. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
The, the bill within this report amends the Fiscal Year 2008 Budget, relating to
Special Purpose Revenues as it pertains to the Open Space, Natural Resources,
Cultural Resources, and Scenic View Preservation Fund, allowing for a line item in
the amount of $3,000,000 for the acquisition of land and building of Apartment B of
the Montana Beach Condominium property.
The amendment allows for purchasing acres of beach front property which will allow
the County to move forward with its long awaited plans for a public beach park at this
area of Paia.
Through the adoption of the Committee Report, your Committee recommends
passage of the bill and the filing of the County Commu--Communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Boy, a long time coming. This is the last leg of a very sad saga.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure is.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, but it's turning out to the benefit of the people of
Maui County. And, so, of course I'm in full support of this and, and I will wait for
second and final reading to give you my full two cents.
But just I want to thank Member Pontanilla for expediting this as best possible and for
also the Administration and our Corporation Counsel for all their efforts in getting us
this far. It's been an arduous journey and we're all glad to see it ending in the benefit
to the people of Maui County.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. Members, any further discussion? With
none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 23 (2008).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
08-30

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That BILL NO.
24 (2008), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE FRONT
STREET SEWER LINE REHABILITATION, WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN
AREA, FISCAL YEAR 2008 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS
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FRONT STREET SEWER REHABILITATION)", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
2.

That BILL NO. 25 (2008), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA) CONSENT DECREE
SEWER REHABILITATION, WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN AREA,
FISCAL YEAR 2008 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS
ISLANDWIDE EPA CONSENT DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION)", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

3.

That BILL NO. 26 (2008), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA) CONSENT DECREE
SEWER REHABILITATION, KIHEI-MAKENA COMMUNITY PLAN AREA,
FISCAL YEAR 2008 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS
ISLANDWIDE EPA CONSENT DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION)", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

4.

That BILL NO. 27 (2008), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA) CONSENT DECREE
SEWER REHABILITATION, WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN AREA, FISCAL
YEAR 2008 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS ISLANDWIDE EPA
CONSENT DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION)", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

5.

That BILL NO. 28 (2008), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE
KAANAPALI/HYATT FORCE MAIN REPLACEMENTS, WEST MAUI
COMMUNITY PLAN AREA, FISCAL YEAR 2008 BUDGET ORDINANCES
(ALSO KNOWN AS HYATT/KAANAPALI FORCE MAIN REPLACEMENTS)",
be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

6.

That County Communication No. 08-17, from the Budget Director, be FILED;
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7

That County Communication No. 08-18, from the Budget Director, be FILED;
That County Communication No. 08-19, from the Budget Director, be FILED;

9.

That County Communication No. 08-20, from the Budget Director, be FILED;
and

10.

That County Communication No. 08-21, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, that was a mouthful. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. I just want to thank the, Jeff for
reading out all of those bills.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 08-30 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, for
the adoption of Committee Report 08-30. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's February 4, review and
recommended passage of five proposed bills that each authorize the Mayor to enter
into intergovernmental agreements for State Revolving Fund Loans for various
islandwide wastewater capital improvement projects.
Financing of these projects through low-interest State Revolving Fund Loans are
more cost effective than using County General Obligation Bonds. Your Committee
voted to recommend passage of the five proposed bills and the filing of County
Communications 08-17 through 08-21.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, further discussion on the motion?
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I'm in full support of this, I guess this is our "swan
song" with regard to SRF funds since they will be encumbered by other parts of the
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State of Hawaii for this, at least the not too distant fiscal future. So I am in full
support and I especially think that the rehab projects in the West Maui area are sorely
needed so I want to thank the Administration as well as Budget and Finance for
moving this forward.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye,"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, we have nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, Bill, BILLS NO. 24 (2008) THROUGH
28 (2008) respectively.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
08-31

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 08-17 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING
OF TWO NON-EXCLUSIVE PERPETUAL EASEMENTS ON COUNTY OF
MAUI REAL PROPERTY TO MAUI ELECTRIC COMPANY, LIMITED, AND
HAWAIIAN TELCOM, INC. FOR UTILITY PURPOSES", be ADOPTED; and
That County Communication No. 07-342, from the Director of Finance, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 08-31 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to
adopt Committee Report 08-31. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO
COMMITTEE REPORT 08-31.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by
Mr. Molina. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I AM MOVING TO AMEND THE RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO
COMMITTEE REPORT 08-31, AS REFERENCED IN MY MEMO
DATED FEBRUARY 20, 2008 BY INSERTING A NEW
PARAGRAPH NO. 1 UNDER THE "BE IT RESOLVED" SECTION
OF THE RESOLUTION, TO READ AS FOLLOWS: "THAT IT
HEREBY FINDS THAT IT IS IN THE PUBLIC INTEREST TO
GRANT THE REQUESTED EASEMENTS, AND THEREFORE
WAIVES THE PUBLIC AUCTION, PUBLIC HEARING AND
APPRAISAL GENERALLY REQUIRED PURSUANT TO
SECTIONS 3.44.020, 3.44.030 and 3,44.070, MAUI COUNTY
CODE; AND" AND BY RENUMBERING THE EXISTING
PARAGRAPHS NOS. 1 THROUGH 3 ACCORDINGLY.
The amendment incorporates language to authorize waiver of requirements under
Chapter 3.44, Maui County Code, when the grant of easements is determined to be
in the public interest.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, you have a copy of a memorandum from
Mr. Pontanilla, Chairman of Budget and Finance Committee to you the Members of
Council regarding the amendment, which is to add a brand new resolve clause, which
will become the first resolve clause in the resolution.
Further discussion, questions regarding the amendment?
Okay, recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:19 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:20 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Council is reconvened, it's regular meeting of February 22, 2008.
Members, the Chair's ruling on what is before you is a motion to amend. We're just
taking the amendment that, as it regards to the first resolve, be it resolved clause that
Mr. Pontanilla read. That is the ruling of your Chair.
I am aware of additional proposals in the memorandum to you regarding the other
portions of the resolution. We shall take that in a separate motion.
Questions on the ruling of the Chair? With none, further discussion on the motion to
amend? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO FURTHER AMEND THE RESOLUTION ATTACHED
TO COMMITTEE REPORT 08-31.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair, you know, to make it easier, Members, the, the Chair will ask
that Mr. Pontanilla, in the motion to amend, state the amendment, which would be
under page two of the memorandum under numerical two. So if Mr. Pontanilla would
state the amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
IN THE THIRD WHEREAS PARAGRAPH, TO DELETE THE
WORD "EXCLUSIVELY" AND THE PERIOD, AS SHOWN IN
RAMSEYER FORMAT AS FOLLOWS: 'WHEREAS, EASEMENT
T-1 IS TO BE USED BY HAWAIIAN TELCOM, INC. AND
EASEMENT T-2 IS TO BE USED JOINTLY BY BOTH GRANTEES;
AND".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That is the amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay the Chair recognizes the motion to amend made by
Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, whereby Members in the third whereas
paragraph as stated by Mr. Pontanilla, we are deleting the word "exclusively"
inserting, excuse me, we are not inserting, we are just deleting the word "exclusively"
and a period.
Any further discussions? Having none, all in favor of the motion to amend please say
"aye.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE,
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.

We are back to the main motion, as amended. Any further discussion by the
Members? With none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you, Members.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 08-17.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
08-32 - LAND USE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO.
29 (2008), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
GRANTING A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO JANICE FAIRBANKS AND
THOMAS N. FAIRBANKS Ill TO OPERATE A TEN-BEDROOM TRANSIENT
VACATION RENTAL AT THE OLD WAILUKU INN AT ULUPONO FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON
FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-331, from the Planning Director, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina,
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 08-32.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to
adopt Committee Report 08-32. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Land Use Committee met on February 6, 2008 to discuss a conditional use
permit application from Janice Fairbanks and Thomas Fairbanks HI, to operate a
ten-bedroom TVR at the Old Wailuku Inn at Ulupono, in Wailuku, Maui, Hawaii.
Your Committee approved the application with eleven conditions and for a ten-year
term. I would like to note the Committee revised one of the conditions by deleting the
reference of commercial business and replacing that with a Bed and Breakfast
designation for real property tax purposes. And your Committee also notes that the
improved residential tax rate is typically applied to a Bed and Breakfast.
I'd like to thank the Fairbanks for going through the conditional use permit process
and I would like to note that they have prior to this application, they have continued to
operate this establishment in a very fine manner, complaint free. And this property is
also noted to be historical as well. And so I would like to ask the full support by my
fellow colleagues for this application.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Members, any further discussion on the motion
before you? With none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, we have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
Recess.
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(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:25 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:28 A.M WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting is reconvened. Members, we have just
passed by a vote of nine, zero, first reading on a bill for an ordinance approving a
conditional permit to Janice and Thomas N. Fairbanks, which was part of Committee
Report 08-32.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, relative to Committee Report 08-32, the BILL
NO. is 28-2009 [sic].
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
08-33

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 08-18 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF WILHELMINA DEREGO VS, COUNTY OF MAUI, CASE
NO. 7-01-01397", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 08-33 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to
adopt Committee Report 08-33. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on February 5, 2008, and discussed the settlement of
claims and lawsuits.
The Department of the Corporation Counsel presented consideration of a, of a
possible settlement of Wilhelmina Derego v. County of Maui, Case No. 7-01-01397.
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The proposed resolution will authorize the Department of the Corporation Counsel to
settle this case.
This workers compensation claim alleges work-related injuries sustained on
February 1, 2001.
Your Committee convened an executive meeting for the purpose of consulting with
legal counsel. Following executive meeting, your Committee reconvened in regular
session.
Based on the information received and the recommendation of the Department of the
Corporation Counsel, your Committee under the terms proposed in the executive
meeting, recommends the adoption of the resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF THE WILHELMINA DEREGO VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CASE
NO. 7-01-01397".
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Members, further discussion on the motion
before you. With none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; we have nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, point of clarification. With respect to the previously
adopted committee report, Committee Report No. 08-32, the correct bill number is
BILL NO. 29 (2008).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The resolution adopted in, relative to Committee Report
No. 08-33 out of the Policy Committee is 08-18.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
08-34

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that BILL NO. 30 _(2008), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 2.96, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO RESIDENTIAL
WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY APPEALS, AND APPLICANT SELECTION
PROCESS FOR RENTAL UNITS", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT.
.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO, 08-34 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to
adopt Committee Report 08-34. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on February 5, 2008, and discussed the matter of
proposals for amendments to the Residential Workforce Housing Policy.
Transmitted to the Committee was a proposed bill that will clarify procedures relating
to the requirements to approve or disapprove the Residential Workforce Housing
Policy appeals within 90 days, and the applicant selection process for rental units.
In a brief overview, Deputy Corporation Counsel explained that the proposed bill
amends (1) Section 2.96.030(C)(3) to clarify the Council's deadline to approve or
disapprove an appeal; and (2) Section 2.96.100(D)(7) to clarify the requirements for
the sale of residential workforce rental developments. With regards to the Council's
deadline to approve or disapprove an appeal, the proposed bill clarifies that the
Council or the Council Committee must schedule a hearing on the appeal within
45-days, the appeal has been filed with the County Clerk, and the Council must then
approve or disapprove the appeal by resolution within 45-days of the conclusion of
the presentation of evidence in a Council or Committee meeting.
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Your Policy Committee recommends that the revised bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 2.96, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY APPEALS, AND APPLICANT
SELECTION PROCESS FOR RENTAL UNITS" be passed on first reading and be
ordered to print.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Members, further discussion on the motion
before you. Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; we have nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record BILL NO. 30 (2008).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 08-49

- KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated February 12, 2008)

Transmitting the "COUNTY OF MAUI SUMMARY OF TOTAL FUNDED
INDEBTEDNESS OUTSTANDING AND UNPAID AS OF JANUARY 17, 2008
BASED UPON RECORDS OF THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.

MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COM--COMMUNICATION NO. 08-49.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to
file County Communication 08-49. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chairman, in accordance with Hawaii State
Statutes, this communication from the Finance Director provides a Summary of the
County's Total Funded Indebtedness Outstanding and Unpaid as of
January 17, 2008, along with supporting schedules detailing the bonds and loans
contained within the summary.
The Summary notes the total principal amount of outstanding bonds and loans as of
January 17, 2008 as being $284 million, I'm sorry $284,380,895.
As no further Committee action is required regarding the summary, I request this
communication be filed.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Members, further discussion? The Chair would just add and again, Mr. Pontanilla did
mention this is by statutory requirements and that is why you have his signature on
the summary page, Members. The Chair would just note that this is only about the
borrowing that we have done, okay. So it's for bonds and loans.
This does not, of course, you are well aware, include our obligation regarding
retirement system and health benefits, okay. That's another hundreds of millions
more that we need to address in the future.
There being no further discussion, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, we have nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 08-50

CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated February 6, 2008)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the Council of a
vacancy on the Commission on Persons with Disabilities, due to the resignation of
Kealoha J. Laemoa received on February 6, 2008.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
AND WITH YOUR APPROVAL CHAIR, I WOULD LIKE TO
INITIATE ONE MOTION THAT WILL INCLUDE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 08-50, 51, 52, AND 53.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, the Chair will accept the motion made by Mr. Mateo for the filing.
Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, just, Chair will state that the motion before you Members is the
filing of County Communications 08-50, 51, 52 and 53. Motion made by Mr. Mateo,
seconded by Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Clerk, will you read the remaining communications for the record.
(NO. 08-51

- CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated February 5, 2008)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the
Council of vacancies on: 1) the Maui County Grants Review Committee, due
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to the resignation of Lee Y. Stein received on January 29, 2008; and 2) the
Cost of Government Commission, due to the resignation of Sharron Courter
received on February 4, 2008.
NO. 08-52

CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated February 13, 2008)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the
Council of vacancies on: 1) the Cultural Resources Commission, due to the
resignation of Dorothy Pyle received on February 13, 2008; and 2) the
Commission on Persons with Disabilities, due to the resignation of Donald N.
Reaser received on February 13, 2008.
NO. 08-53

CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated February 13, 2008)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the
Council of a vacancy on the Real Property Tax Review Board, due to the
resignation of Marlene Ritts received on February 11, 2008.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. In accordance with County Code Section
2.41.040, these communications from the Mayor are made to report vacancies on the
respective boards, committee, and commissions as recognized by the Clerk.
Mr. Chair, the Mayor is advising us that Kealoha J. Laemoa resigned from the
Commission on Persons with Disabilities; Lee Y. Stein resigned from Maui County
Grants Review Committee; Sharron Courter resigned from the Cost of Government
Commission; Dorothy Pyle resigned from the Cultural Resources Commission; Don
Reaser resigned from the Commission with Persons with Disabilities; and
Mary Ann [sic] Ritts resigned from the Real Property Tax Review Board.
And I wish to acknowledge and thank all of these volunteers that contributed to the
County of Maui's efforts in serving our residents.
And Chairman, there is not further action that is required on this matter; therefore, I
ask the Members for their favorable consideration in filing again, County
Communication Nos. 08-50, 51, 52, and 53.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, we have nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 08-54

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated February 4, 2008)

Transmitting a report from the State Department of Accounting and General Services
regarding certain State appropriations for capital improvement projects involving the
County for the period ending December 31, 2007.
The DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-54 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 08-55

- JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHAIR, BUDGET AND FINANCE
COMMITTEE,
(dated February 12, 2008)

Relating to the matter of the Fiscal Year 2009 Budget.
The DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-55 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 22, 2008
Page 55

NO. 08-56

- BRIAN T. MOTO, CORPORATION COUNSEL AND BENJAMIN M.
ACOB, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated February 4, 2008)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 2,44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO SALARIES OF
DEPUTIES CORPORATION COUNSEL AND DEPUTIES PROSECUTING
ATTORNEY".
The DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-56 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 08-57

KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated February 13, 2008)

Transmitting copies of the Finance Director's Quarterly Report for Fiscal Year
July 1, 2007 to June 30, 2008 as of December 31, 2007, and the Capital
Improvement Project Report as of December 31, 2007.
The DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-57 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 08-58 - FREDERICK D. PABLO, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated February 12, 2008)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2008 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
ESTIMATED REVENUES, DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT,
TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS
(OPERATIONS AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)" and
"CERTIFICATION OF ADDITIONAL REVENUES FOR FISCAL YEAR 2008".
The DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-58 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 08-59 - FREDERICK D. PABLO, BUDGET DIRECTOR,

(dated February 14, 2008)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2008 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES — SCHEDULE OF
REVOLVING SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2008, FOR APPROPRIATION
FROM THE EMERGENCY FUND FOR DECEMBER 2007 STORM DAMAGES".
The DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-59 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 08-60

- BILL KAUAKEA MEDEIROS, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated February 13, 2008)

Transmitting a draft resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION BILLS TO, RESPECTIVELY, ENACT A STATE LAND USE
DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION AMENDMENT, A COMMUNITY PLAN AMENDMENT,
AND A CHANGE IN ZONING FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT HANA, MAUI,
HAWAII FOR THE PROPOSED EXPANSION AND IMPROVEMENTS TO PA'ANI
MAI PARK".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-60 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 08-61

- JEFFREY S. HUNT, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated February 1, 2008)

Transmitting documentation relating to five draft bills entitled:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE RURAL DISTRICT TO
ALLOW THE ESTABLISHMENT OF BED AND BREAKFAST OPERATIONS";

2.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE CHAPTER 19.30A
AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT";

3.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE PERMITTING OF
TRANSIENT VACATION RENTALS";

4.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE CHAPTER 19.40
CONDITIONAL PERMITS; and
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"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE BED AND BREAKFAST
ORDINANCE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-61 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 08-62 - BILL KAUAKEA MEDEIROS, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated February 15, 2008)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "URGING SUPPORT OF HOUSE BILL
NO. 962 S.D.2 (2007) AND SENATE BILL NO. 1258 (2007) RELATING TO
CHRONIC KIDNEY DISEASE".
(THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 08-62 WAS ADOPTED LATER IN THE
MEETING AND ASSIGNED RESOLUTION NO, 08-19 .
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 08-62 WAS THEN FILED. See
page nos. 58 through 64 for discussion.)
NO. 08-63

- VANESSA A. MEDEIROS, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
CONCERNS,
(dated February 5, 2008)

Transmitting the "Hawaii Housing Policy Study, 2006" compact disc.
The DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-63 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 08-64

- RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated February 14, 2008)

Relating to the matter of residential issues and concerns regarding the Maui Lani
Project District, specifically the traffic situation on Kainani Street.
The DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-64 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
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NO. 08-65

- JEFFREY K. ENG, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated February 4, 2008)

Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended January 2008.
The DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 08-65 be referred to the Water Resources Committee,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Members you have the Chair's recommendation of referrals to the various standing
committees of Council regarding the communications as read by the Clerk from
Communication 08-54 through and including 08-65.
The Chair recognizes Mr. Medeiros.

ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 08-62
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
In my communication to you of February 15, 2008 and the rest of the Members,
because the resolution having to do with No. 08-62 would not have the force and
effect of law, committee referral and recommendation is not required under Section
5(H) of the Rules of the Council. Therefore, I am ready to make two motions on, on
this proposed resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, I would please direct your attention to County
Communication 08-62 from Member Medeiros. Please have that before.
Mr. Medeiros, the Chair is open to a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ENTITLED
"URGING SUPPORT OF HOUSE BILL NO. 962 S.D.2 (2007) AND
SENATE BILL NO. 1258 (2007) RELATING TO CHRONIC KIDNEY
DISEASE" BE ADOPTED.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Members the motion is to adopt a resolution, a proposed resolution entitled
"URGING SUPPORT OF HOUSE BILL 962 S.D.2 AND SENATE BILL 1258 ALL OF
2007 RELATING TO CHRONIC KIDNEY DISEASE".
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
This proposed resolution urges the Hawaii State Legislature to support House Bill
No. 962 S.D.2 (2007) and Senate Bill No. 1258 (2007) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ACT
RELATING TO CHRONIC KIDNEY DISEASE" which would appropriate funds to
support the modified home care and community health demonstration project for
chronic kidney disease patients.
Kidney disease patients from Hana must currently travel three times per week from
Hana to Kahului for dialysis treatments.
You may recall that the County's Fiscal Year 2008 Budget appropriated to the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns, under their Human Concerns
Program, $5,000 for improvements to the Hana Physician's house for use as a
dialysis facility, and a $50,000 grant for Hana Dialysis Services.
Passage of the House and Senate Bills would further contribute to providing dialysis
service to patients in Hana.
Because the referral of this resolution is not required under the Rules of the Council,
I respectfully ask for the Council's full support of this motion to adopt the resolution
and to file this communication.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Members, the motion is to adopt the
resolution at this time. Any further discussion on the motion.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, thank you, Chair. And I, I will wholeheartedly
support this. I think this is something that hopefully with this resolution will prompt
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our Legislature to move along in this . . . crucial and, and long overdue need for the
people of Hana.
I think for them to travel two hours plus every time they need one way to come out to
get treatment is really for many of them very difficult and sometimes very exhausting.
And so I, I think they need this and I, I, I cannot see why we cannot, with this
resolution and our wholehearted support, get our Legislators to enact and get this
taken care of so that the people of Hana will have the same abilities as the people
here in Central Maui and the rest of Maui County.
So I'll gladly support this and thank Mr. Medeiros for bringing this forward.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Any further discussion, Members?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. If I might ask a question of Member
Medeiros.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Will Member, Mr. Medeiros, will you yield to a question by Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I'm just wondering if Member Medeiros can give us any kind of update on the status
of the, the house in Hana and how soon we might expect the use of that home for the
Hana Dialysis Center.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
Currently, we are working with the, the State Department of Land and Natural
Resources who oversees or has jurisdiction over that property and we, because that
property was Executive Ordered over to the County with the description of the house
being used for a County physician, we are working with the State DLNR to amend the
wording as far as the purpose and use of that facility so we can use it for dialysis
services.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you.
And so, if the State Legislature would adopt this bill, it would match monies that
we've already appropriated in order to help them move forward on using that house
once we get the amendment done. Is that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr., Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes, Member Anderson, that is correct. And, this would
help our State Legislators from our County to have that support of a resolution to
pursue these two legislative bills in the, currently in the 2008 Session.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Great, that would be very helpful. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Thank you, Mr. Medeiros,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further discussion?
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I will be supporting adoption of this resolution, Chairman. I think for the last number
of years as, as the Council had made their visits to the outlying areas, and, and every
time we got to Hana, this has always, this, for the last number of years anyhow that I
can remember, has been a priority of that community.
Smaller communities are always, always have a greater need. This community in
particular, Hana, just to get to the facility that will help you, it takes several hours one
way. And 1 know for a fact after one goes through the process, they are very tired
and it's a, it's an exhausting process and for them to spend the hours returning home,
just compounds the severity of the illness.
And I think it's appropriate and I think this is a, a needed resolution at this point for us
to urge the Legislature to act now and help the outlying communities.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Any further discussion?
Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, just very briefly, I'd like to also add my support. You
know I've been involved previously with the transportation of these dialysis patients
into Central Maui and it is an incredible strain on them. You know while many of
them are able to board the bus by themselves when they come in, and when they're
done, they're just . . . they, they're tired.
And you know, I'm not, I don't think I've been ever that ill, but you know to make that
Hana trip, when you're feeling well, is tiring. How much harder when you're not
feeling well and are very ill.
And I think it's just a humane thing to do and it kind of distresses me that this process
takes so long, but I'm learning about government process and I know you've got to
dot the "i's" and cross the "Vs". But I would urge everyone involved, not just us, but
everybody, especially our State Legislators to please move this along, it's just the
right thing to do.
Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I just wanted to find out also that once we approve
this, then our legislative liaison will lobby and track this particular measure, or these
measures? Is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair would direct Mr. Kane on, on the, for, on the Council's behalf
to follow through and see if it can be brought back before Committee. Okay,
currently it is a carryover legislation from last session, Members, and currently the
Chair's understanding is that it is not being scheduled for a hearing at this time. So
hopefully this resolution will jump start the momentum once more and Mr. Kane will
be directed to put efforts on his part to assist the Council's resolution to move this
legislation forward.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I really appreciate that because I think on some other
measures, last time, when there was somebody actually physically present to be able
to meet with the Legislators, it really does make a difference to have that presence.
So I'm hoping that our approval of this does result in that kind of a result for the
community.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, any further discussion?

The Chair would just quickly state his support for the motion, Members. And as
Mr. Mateo and I can attest, our residents on our home islands even have to fly to
another island if need be to have required dialysis service because of the limitations
of what is provided on our home islands, which is of course, all our residents.
So I just share that, that dialysis needs, kidney disease is a major issue for our
residency and I would hope the State and the Legislature in particular would take
very seriously their requirement mandated by our Constitution regarding public
health. Under that portion of the Constitution they have the responsibility to provide
for that specific area. So, the Chair appreciates his comments to be allowed this
morning.
Any further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, for this second opportunity. I just want to say on
behalf of the Hana community and East Maui, I want to thank my colleagues for their
support and also you, Mr. Chair. And in a recent meeting with the Mayor, she has
also expressed her support of our move to try and get this along and trying to get the
support of the State Legislature. So once again, on behalf of Hana and East Maui,
thank you to my colleagues and yourself, Mr. Chairman for your support.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, we have nine "ayes".
Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman.
I WOULD LIKE TO MAKE A SECOND MOTION THAT THIS
COMMUNICATION 08-62 BE FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino to
file County Communication 08-62. Any further discussion on the motion to file? With
none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE--CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Members, any further requests, questions to the Chair regarding the balance of
County Communications for referral to the various standing committees of the
Council. With none, they shall be referred as noted on the left hand margin of your
agendas.
Mr. Clerk.
Oh, I'm sorry, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, no, no objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair was open to a consideration.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, relative to County Communication No. 08-62,
the resolution adopted is RESOLUTION NO. 08-19.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we are at the end of the agenda.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we are under "Announcements", and this meeting we'll start with
Ms. Balsa.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of
February 22, 2008, was adjourned by the Chair at 12:15 p.m.
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